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Dear friends,

It's hard to believe that 2017 has come and gone! During the past year, the Tippecanoe County Health
Department continued to make great strides forward in actively living out its mission: Enhancing the quality of
life for the citizens of Tippecanoe County though education, promotion, and protection of public and
environmental health.

In May, we successfully completed our two-day site visit by the Public Health Accreditation Board, bringing us
one step closer to becoming only the second local health department in Indiana to receive this prestigious
accreditation. Our Action Plan has been approved by PHAB, and we are now in the process of submitting
additional documentation prior to the Board issuing its final decision.

In August, we opened our syringe services program, Gateway to Hope, as part of a comprehensive public health
response to the alarming increase in local incidence of hepatitis C infections due to the sharing of syringes by
individuals who inject drugs. Syringe service programs are evidence-based and scientifically proven to prevent
hepatitis C and HIV infections among injection drug users, link drug users to vital addiction treatment and
healthcare services, save money, and protect the public from needle stick injuries by safely disposing used
syringes.

As significant as these accomplishments are, they are only part of what we did (and continue to do) as a
department. This Annual Report describes in detail the many services provided by the Health Department to
our great community. Underlying all of our services is an ongoing commitment to best practices and quality
improvement.

As always, | am grateful for the dedication, ingenuity, and professionalism of the Board of Health and the staff
of the Health Department. Our community is fortunate to benefit from these talented individuals whose service
will pave the way for continued success in 2018.

Respectfully,

Dr. Jeremy Adler
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First, I would like to thank the staff, Dr. Adler and the Board for all fabulous work that they perform tirelessly
for the citizens of Tippecanoe County. Without contributions from everyone, this department would not be able
to achieve the levels of success in which we have seen in 2017.

One of the biggest highlights we achieved in 2017 was the great progress towards becoming an Accredited
Health Department. The hard work and dedication shown by the staff and community members have shown that
this Department has come a long way in the last few years. Here is hoping that in 2018, we become Accredited
and show everyone how teamwork can make things happen

And finally, all the work and dedication that were needed in the implementation of the Syringe Services
Program- Gateway to Hope- which will have a lasting impact on the citizens of Tippecanoe County for years to
come.

As we move forward, one thing I will remember about 2017 were the great steps we took toward
Accreditation, a new physical location and our now annual all staff meeting. All of these have shown that we
are ready to move forward and become a leader in the field of Public Health.

Sincerely,

Craig Rich
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Tippecanoe County Health Department is committed to promoting, preventing, and protecting the community of
Tippecanoe County. During the year of 2017, TCHD experienced record high numbers across all divisions.
TCHD embraces change and seeks to address new challenges in ways

that will benefit our community and keep our community healthy. As a

result, TCHD has implemented new programs and services to promote

safe practices and healthy lifestyles as well as new policies within the TIPPECANOE COUNTY

health department to support new changes we faced during the year of

2017. HEALTH DEPARTMENT

In May 2017, Tippecanoe County Health Department had their Accreditation Site Visit. As a
result, for the rest of 2017 and into 2018, TCHD will continue to strive toward national
accreditation. The health department will be reviewed again in December 2018.

Tippecanoe County understands the importance of bringing services to residents in the
community to increase access to health services. During the year of 2017, the health
department aimed to do this by participating in community health fairs and hosting
community events that ultimately advertise our services such as Immunizations and STD
testing. During the year of 2017, Tippecanoe County Health Department participated in 7 different health fairs
and held 6 community outreach events.

Advancing
public health

erformance

In the Vital Records Division, the number of total births has remained steady over the past 3 years, however
the number of total deaths has substantially increased from 2016 to 2017. Since the number of deaths has
increased, we have also seen an increase in the number of suicides and overdoses this past year as well. Another
major change that has occurred is the transition to the ‘Real ID’. The State of Indiana has mandated that all
Indiana residents obtain a ‘Real ID’ by the year 2020. This may be one reason why we have seen a significantly
larger increase in requests of vital records both online and in-person.

In the Nursing Division, the official start of the Gateway to Hope Needle Exchange Program occurred in April.
This was in response to the public health emergency that was declared in December 2016 regarding the hepatitis
C outbreak. The implementation of the Needle Exchange has been largely political within the community, but
since the start of the program, there has been a lot of debate particularly over the location, which was housed at
the 629 6" Street building. In December, a Commissioner’s meeting took place, where a vote was taken as to
whether the program would continue, and it was decided that not enough time had passed to make the decision
regarding whether the program was in fact helping Hepatitis C

numbers in Tippecanoe County. As a result, the program will stay in

effect through the year of 2018. Through Gateway to Hope, we have G m AII
been able to encourage many of the participants to pursue STD, hep

C, and HIV testing and well as link many participants to care and I ]“( i

other resources. To ensure that dirty needles were not being H O P E

improperly discarded, it also became a weekly routine to host a
community pickup of all surrounding neighborhoods, especially in

park and school areas. SYRINGE SERVICES PROGRAM
Harm Reduction Kits, Hepatitis C and HIV Testing, Inmunizations,

Substance Abuse Counseling, STD Testing and Treatment

LI
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The Community Outreach Division continues to focus on the community needs that were identified as a result
of the 2016 Community Health Needs Assessment as well as aiding in the establishment, participation, and
maintenance of community partnerships of different stakeholders in the health community. The Community
Outreach Division participates in monthly or quarterly meetings with the Parish Nurse Board, Health Coalition,
Heroin Drug Task Force, Section 8 Property Mangers Meetings, Lafayette
School Corporation Wellness, and Grow Local Community Gardening
Meetings. Access to Healthy Foods was a huge priority during the year of
2017. Some of the priority projects were the promotion and implementation of
community gardens across Tippecanoe County, with the help of other
organizations and coalition groups. During the year of 2017, 11 community
gardens were open to the community compared to 9, in the previous year. The
Community Outreach Division, continued to run the afterschool Heads Up
Program, located in multiple low-income communities. The year-round, onsite
program was implemented by the health department to help low income at risk children access educational and
tutoring resources after school in anticipation to help children not fall behind in their studies.

In the Foods Division, a new record was reached for number of food establishments in Tippecanoe County,
there are currently 740 establishments in the county. There were big changes that took place in foods division,
including a new food smart program was adopted to improve efficiency while regulating activities and tracking
food inspections. The program allows for food inspectors to easily track actions taken from previous food
inspections, as well as follow-up and return inspections, and observe current statuses of establishments and final
dispositions.

In the Environmental Division, property complaints were much higher compared to previous years. Other than
that, there were not any major changes or events that took place in the Environmental and Emergency
Preparedness Divisions.

The goal for the Tippecanoe County Health Department for 2018 is to continue striving towards Accreditation
by preparing quality improvement, performance management and workforce development plans, and effective
strategic planning through the development of department and division goals. We will also partner with NCHS,
IU Health, and St. Elizabeth on the next Community Health Needs Assessment to increase engagement and
collaboration with local health teams to address the needs of our community.

Uiy Hoakh e Lastly, our goal is to touch more
individuals in 2018 through STD testing,
immunizations, keeping our restaurants
safe, and community outreach. We will
continue to provide and increase access to

services to residents in the community by
holding community events and attending
w2 health fairs in the community. In 2018,

TCHD also has a goal to hold our own
health fair, an event TCHD has not done in
the past. We are determined to continue
promoting healthy lifestyles and protecting
the health of the community.

Community Partners
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